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species, including a number of
threatened pinnepeds. Recognizing their
ecological importance, the Secretary of
the Interior designated these islands,
rocks, exposed reefs, and pinnacles as
the ‘‘California Islands Wildlife
Sanctuary’’ on April 11, 1983 (Public
Land Order 6369). On February 5, 1990,
the BLM designated these islands, rocks,
exposed reefs, and pinnacles an Area of
Critical Environmental Concern
pursuant to the Federal Land Policy and
Management Act of 1976 (FLPMA, 43
U.S.C. 1701 et seq.). While the BLM
retains legal responsibility for the
Sanctuary, the State of California’s
Department of Fish and Game currently
handles day-to-day management under a
2000 Memorandum of Understanding
(MOU).

Elaine Marquis-Brong,
Director, National Landscape Conservation
System, Bureau of Land Management.
[FR Doc. 02–9591 Filed 4–23–02; 8:45 am]
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Dolores, Colorado, Interior.
ACTION: Notice of Intent to prepare a
Resource Management Plan (RMP) for
the Canyons of the Ancients National
Monument, designated June 9, 2000.
This action will require a single
Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).
These lands are located in Montezuma
and Dolores Counties, Colorado.

SUMMARY: This document provides
notice that the Bureau of Land
Management (BLM) intends to prepare
an RMP with an associated EIS for the
Canyons of the Ancients National
Monument. This planning activity
encompasses approximately 164,000
acres of public land. The plan will
fulfill the needs and obligations set forth
by the National Environmental Policy
Act (NEPA), the Federal Land Policy
and Management Act (FLPMA), the
monument proclamation, and BLM
management policies. The BLM will
work collaboratively with interested
parties to identify the management
decisions that are best suited to local,
regional, and national needs and
concerns. The public scoping process
will identify planning issues and

develop planning criteria, including an
evaluation of the existing RMP in the
context of the needs and interests of the
public and protection of the objects of
historic and scientific interest specified
in the proclamation.
DATES: The publication of this notice
initiates the public scoping comment
process. Formal scoping will last a
minimum of 60 days. Comments on
issues and planning criteria can be
submitted in writing to the address
listed below. All public meetings will be
announced through the local news
media, newsletters, and the BLM web
site (www.co.blm.gov/canm/index.html)
at least 15 days prior to the event.

The minutes and list of attendees for
each meeting will be available to the
public and open for 30 days to any
participant who wishes to clarify the
views they expressed.

Public Participation: Public meetings
will be held throughout the plan
scoping and preparation period. In order
to ensure local community participation
and input, public meeting locations will
be rotated between the towns of Cortez
and Durango, Colorado. Early
participation is encouraged and will
help determine the future management
of the Canyons of the Ancients National
Monument. In addition to the ongoing
public participation process, formal
opportunities for public participation
will be provided through comment on
the alternatives and upon publication of
the BLM draft RMP/EIS. In addition,
written comments will be accepted
throughout the entire planning process.
ADDRESSES: Written comments should
be sent to Canyons of the Ancients
Planning, Bureau of Land Management,
Anasazi Heritage Center, 27501
Highway 184, Dolores, Colorado 81323;
Colorado_CANM@co.blm.gov; Fax
970.882.7035. Documents pertinent to
this proposal may be examined at the
Anasazi Heritage Center, located 3 miles
west of Dolores, Colorado. Comments,
including names and street addresses of
respondents, will be available for public
review at the Anasazi Heritage Center,
during regular business hours 9 a.m. to
5 p.m., Monday through Friday, except
holidays, and may be published as part
of the EIS. Individual respondents may
request confidentiality. If you wish to
withhold your name or street address
from public review or from disclosure
under the Freedom of Information Act,
you must state this prominently at the
beginning of your written comment.
Such requests will be honored to the
extent allowed by law. All submissions
from organizations and businesses, and
from individuals identifying themselves
as representatives or officials of

organizations or businesses, will be
available for public inspection in their
entirety.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For
further information and/or to have your
name added to our mailing list, contact
Gary Thrash, Telephone 970.385.1371,
or Marilynn Eastin, Telephone
970.882.4811, or
Colorado_CANM@co.blm.gov.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The
creation of the Canyons of the Ancients
National Monument along with the
changing needs and interests of the
public necessitates a completion of a
new RMP for the monument. This
action will require a single EIS with one
Record of Decision (ROD). Preliminary
issues and management concerns have
been identified by BLM personnel, other
agencies, individuals and user groups,
and by the Southwest Resource
Advisory Council in public meetings
held prior to monument designation.
They represent the BLM’s knowledge to
date on the existing issues and concerns
with current management. The major
issue themes that will be addressed in
the plan include, but are not limited to:
preservation of cultural and natural
resources; balancing multiple uses such
as recreation, livestock grazing, energy
development, traditional and Native
American activities; integrating
monument management with
community, tribal, and other agency
needs; visitor services; and access and
transportation on the public lands.

After gathering public comments on
what issues the plan should address, the
suggested issues will be placed in one
of three categories:

1. Issues to be resolved in the plan;
2. Issues resolved through policy or

administrative action; or
3. Issues beyond the scope of this

plan.
Rationale will be provided in the plan

for each issue placed in category two or
three. In addition to these major issues,
a number of management questions and
concerns will be addressed in the plan.
The public is encouraged to help
identify these questions and concerns
during the scoping phase. An
interdisciplinary approach will be used
to develop the plan in order to consider
the variety of resource issues and
concerns identified. Disciplines
involved in the planning process will
include specialists with expertise in
archaeology, paleontology, rangeland
management, minerals and geology,
outdoor recreation, wilderness, wildlife,
lands and realty, hydrology, ecology,
fire, geographic information systems,
sociology, and economics. Where
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necessary, outside expertise may be 
used. 

Background Information: On June 9, 
2000, the President signed Proclamation 
7317, creating the Canyons of the 
Ancients National Monument. The 
monument encompasses approximately 
164,000 acres of public lands in 
Montezuma and Dolores Counties, 
Colorado, borders the State of Utah and 
the Navajo Reservation to the west, and 
the Ute Mountain Ute Reservation is 
located to the south. The National Park 
Service, Hovenweep National 
Monument, manages 400 acres inside 
the boundaries of Canyons of the 
Ancients National Monument. Mesa 
Verde National Park is 12 miles east of 
Canyons of the Ancients National 
Monument. 

The San Juan/San Miguel RMP 
completed in 1985 encompassed the 
monument (Anasazi ACEC at that time) 
and has been amended four times. Two 
of these amendments affected 
management within the area now 
designated as Canyons of the Ancients 
National Monument: an amendment for 
Oil and Gas Leasing and Development 
(1991) and an amendment to implement 
the Standards for Public Land Health 
and Guidelines for Livestock Grazing 
Management (1997). 

Information from the existing plan 
and amendments may be incorporated 
into this plan.

LouAnn Jacobson, 
Canyons of the Ancients National Monument 
Manager.
[FR Doc. 02–9588 Filed 4–23–02; 8:45 am] 
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Bakersfield Field Office.
ACTION: Notice of Intent to (1) prepare a 
Resource Management Plan (RMP) for 
the Carrizo Plain National Monument, 
designated January 17, 2001, and (2) 
amend the Caliente RMP, approved on 
May 5, 1997. This action will require a 
single Environmental Assessment (EA). 
The planning area is located in San Luis 
Obispo, Santa Barbara, and Kern 
Counties, in California. 

SUMMARY: This document provides 
notice that the Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM) intends to prepare 
an RMP and RMP amendment with an 
associated EA for the Bakersfield Field 

Office. This planning activity 
encompasses approximately 204,000 
acres of public land. The plan will 
fulfill the needs and obligations set forth 
by the National Environmental Policy 
Act (NEPA), the Federal Land Policy 
and Management Act (FLPMA), the 
monument proclamation, and BLM 
management policies. The Carrizo Plain 
National Monument RMP will be 
created by combining the existing 
Carrizo Plain Natural Area Management 
Plan with pertinent decisions within the 
Caliente RMP, and amending those 
decisions as needed to bring them into 
conformance with the monument 
proclamation. Those decisions within 
the Caliente RMP that pertain only to 
Carrizo will then be removed from the 
Caliente RMP by amendment. Both the 
Caliente RMP and the Carrizo Plain 
Natural Area Management Plan were 
prepared by the BLM in collaboration 
with a broad cross-section of interested 
parties. The BLM will again work 
collaboratively with interested parties to 
review the management decisions that 
are best suited to local, regional, and 
national needs and concerns. The 
environmental review process includes 
an evaluation of the pertinent RMP 
decisions in the context of the needs 
and interests of the public and 
protection of the objects of historic and 
scientific interest specified in the 
proclamation.
DATES: This notice initiates the planning 
process. General scoping will last a 
minimum of 60 days. The Draft Carrizo 
RMP and Draft Caliente RMP 
Amendment/EA are expected to be 
completed in December 2002. A Notice 
of Availability will be published in the 
Federal Register, beginning a 60 day 
public comment period. Public meetings 
will be held during the 60 day comment 
period. A decision on the Carrizo Plain 
National Monument RMP and Caliente 
RMP Plan Amendment is expected by 
May 2003.
ADDRESSES: Written comments should 
be sent to Carrizo Plain National 
Monument RMP, Bureau of Land 
Management, Bakersfield Field Office, 
3801 Pegasus Drive, Bakersfield, 
California 93308; Fax 661 391–6040. 
Documents pertinent to this proposal 
may be examined at the Bakersfield 
Field Office located in Bakersfield, 
California. Comments, including names 
and street addresses of respondents, will 
be available for public review at the 
Bakersfield Field Office during regular 
business hours 7:30 a.m. to 4:15 p.m., 
Monday through Friday, except 
holidays, and may be published as part 
of the EA. Individual respondents may 
request confidentiality. If you wish to 

withhold your name or street address 
from public review or from disclosure 
under the Freedom of Information Act, 
you must state this prominently at the 
beginning of your written comment. 
Such requests will be honored to the 
extent allowed by law. All submissions 
from organizations and businesses, and 
from individuals identifying themselves 
as representatives or officials of 
organizations or businesses, will be 
available for public inspection in their 
entirety.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION: For further 
information and/or to have your name 
added to our mailing list, contact Chris 
Ryan, Telephone 661 391–6107.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The 
Carrizo Plain National Monument is 
currently managed under the recently 
completed Carrizo Plain Natural Area 
Management Plan and the Caliente 
RMP. Together, these existing plans 
provide a comprehensive management 
program which is believed to be 
appropriate for the new monument. 
While BLM will review this existing 
management program in light of current 
issues associated with the new 
monument, a full scale planning effort 
is not considered necessary. However, 
BLM will evaluate any public comments 
as to the adequacy of the existing 
management program prior to making a 
final determination on the scope of the 
monument plan and related NEPA 
document. (1) The new Carrizo RMP 
will be comprised of those goals, 
decisions, and allocations within the 
Caliente RMP that pertain to the Carrizo 
Plain National Monument, combined 
with the primary goals and decisions 
identified within the Carrizo Plain 
Natural Area Management Plan. Activity 
plan direction from the Carrizo Plain 
Natural Area Management Plan will be 
carried forward and appended to the 
Carrizo Plain National Monument RMP. 
Modification of existing land use 
planning decisions is not anticipated 
except where necessary to conform to 
the monument proclamation. (2) The 
Caliente RMP will be amended by 
removing those decisions and 
allocations that pertain only to public 
lands within the Carrizo Plain National 
Monument, and clarifying that the 
remaining direction excludes the 
monument from that point forward. 
This will eliminate any overlap and 
potential conflict between the two land 
use plans. 

Public Participation: Public meetings 
will be held during the EA public 
comment period. In order to ensure 
local community participation and 
input, public meeting locations will be 
rotated among the towns of San Luis 
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